EMPLOYMENT PANEL
MONDAY 1 FEBRUARY 2010 AT 2.00PM
PRESENT:
Councillor Mallinson (J) (Chairman), Councillors Boaden (as substitute for Cllr Glover), Mrs Farmer, Mitchelson, Stothard and Weber.
EMP.05/10
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
An apology for absence was received on behalf of Councillor Glover.
EMP.06/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
The Town Clerk and Chief Executive and the Strategic Director and Deputy Chief Executive (Governance & Resources) declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of agenda item B.2 Leased Car Schemes (and Associated Allowances – Carlisle City Council).  

EMP.07/10
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS
RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meetings held on 15 October 2009, 22 & 23 October 2009, 26 November 2009, 1 December 2009, 3 December 2009 and 14 December 2009 be agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

EMP.08/10
PAY AND WORKFORCE STRATEGY – CAREER 
DEVELOPMENT SUPPORT PACKAGE
The Strategic Director and Deputy Chief Executive (Governance & Resources) submitted report PPP.04/10 which outlined proposals for a career development support package which would offer learning and development opportunities to staff who lost money due to the implementation of the Pay and Workforce Strategy (PWS).

The Strategic Director reminded the Panel that, following a resolution from the Employment Panel, Council at its meeting on 10 November 2009 had resolved to support the Panel’s recommendation to ring fence the remaining money in the PWS Reserve until all outstanding issues were resolved, including the commitment to develop an adequately funded Training and Career support package for staff due to lose pay as a consequence of the PWS Project.

The Learning City Manager explained that Joint Working Group (JWG) of management and unions met on 25 November 2009 to discuss developing a career development support package and it was confirmed that participation in any programme would be voluntary.
The Learning City Manager reported that the resolution from the Employment Panel meeting held in October 2009 called for a costed programme to be brought to a future meeting, this was not possible to achieve by January 2010 as it was not until staff were asked what support they would like that the Council would be able to gauge demand.  It was, however, possible to establish a total amount of funding to support the programme.

The Learning City Manager added that it was proposed that up to £150,000 be released from the PWS Reserve to support the Package and Unions had commented that they would consider the amount to be a meaningful contribution to support staff.  Any residual balance would be returned to the Reserve once the project had been fully costed.

She explained that the JWG thought that the programme of support should start with a careers advice/taking stock module when staff could be assisted, through receipt of professional help, to assess their current situation.  This would become the ‘Gateway’ that staff would go through to access further career development support.  The Gateway would consist of individual guidance interviews and career planning workshops.  All staff that took part in the Gateway would create an Individual Learning Plan (ILP) which detailed their career plan and the steps needed to achieve it.
She added that some of the support required by staff was likely to include help to apply for other jobs and further qualifications to make them more employable and some of the support would be low cost or no cost.  Awareness would be raised about internal training courses offered as part of CityFirst and National Vocational Qualifications.

The Learning City Manager explained that external training and qualifications were likely to make up the largest part of support wanted by staff.  The Council had good relationships with Carlisle College, the University of Cumbria and several local training providers and they would be able to offer some development opportunities for staff.

The JWG and SMT had also looked at the issue of what staff, who will benefit from PWS, might think about the careers support package offered to their colleagues who were losing out and it was concluded that communication about the package would have to be handled sensitively but that staff were likely to be supportive.

The Learning City Manager outlined the next steps for the package and asked the Panel to consider the principles of the package and refer it onto Executive then Council to release the money from the PWS Reserve.

Members discussed the document and agreed that the support package was a positive step to support staff who lost money due to the implementation of PWS and supported the use of the PWS Reserve money for the project.  

Members questioned how the remaining reserve balance would be used and the Strategic Director responded that the reserve had been kept as a contingency for the end of the project, however, the implementation date was 1 March 2010 and there had been no significant expenditure.  A decision would have to be taken by Members with regard to the remaining reserve money.
In response to Members concerns the Learning City Manager explained that a letter would be sent out to all affected staff as the initial step in the process.  This would then lead to individual guidance interviews and career planning workshops and the creation of an Individual Learning Plan.  She explained that the Council would be proactive in encouraging staff to take part and would identify career paths and opportunities in each directorate through relevant managers.

RESOLVED –1) That the Employment Panel supported the principles of the career development support package as set out in report PPP.04/10
2) That the career development support package report be referred to Executive for referral to Council to authorise the release of money from the PWS Reserve.
EMP.09/10
OFFICER CODE OF CONDUCT
The Strategic Director and Deputy Chief Executive (Governance & Resources) presented report CE.03/10 which set out a draft Officer Code of Conduct.

The Strategic Director explained that the Audit Commission had recommended that Carlisle City Council prepared a Code of Conduct for Officers.  The staff Induction Handbook contained a brief Code of Conduct but there was a number of difficulties with it and it needed reviewed.  The review had been deferred because a nationally produced code had been expected but had not been produced.
He added that a code of conduct placed obligations on employees and could have implications for disciplinary matters, therefore employees needed to be consulted upon any change.

A draft code of conduct had been attached to the report which contained the issues included in the initial consultation document and items that a code of conduct could be expected to contain.

In response to a Member’s question and concerns the Personnel Manager explained that the existing Code of Conduct was very complicated and difficult to understand.  The proposed replacement had been written in plain English but still contained all of the necessary information and had been approved by the Strategic Management Team and the Legal Team.  She added that , with the Employment Panels approval, the draft Code of Conduct would be presented to the next Corporate Joint Consultative Committee (CJC) and then circulated to staff for their views.  A further report would then be brought back to the Panel for approval.
RESOLVED – That the draft Officer Code of Conduct be approved as a draft for consulting with Trade Unions and Staff.
EMP.10/10
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number 1 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

EMP.11/10
TRANSFORMATION STAGE 1: VOLUNTARY 



REDUNDANCIES


(Public and Press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 1)
The Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported (CE.01/10) that the Employment Panel, at its meeting on 25 August 2009, agreed voluntary redundancy for a number of senior officers, and that those officers would be required to meet any early release termination costs.  
The Chief Executive outlined the basis of the decision together with the terms of the lease car agreement and the definition of voluntary redundancy in the Council’s Policy.  She further outlined the options considered by the Panel in determining the matter, details of which were set out in the report.
Members were disappointed that there had been issues following the voluntary redundancies and asked that the policy was made clear in the future.
RESOLVED – 1) That the Employment Panel agreed that the City Council should meet the early termination lease car costs for the officers as set out in report CE.01/10.
2) That the current Lease Car Agreement is reviewed as part of the overall review of the lease car/essential car user’s allowances.
EMP.12/10
LEASED CAR SCHEMES AND ASSOCIATED ALLOWANCES


(Public and Press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 1)
The Strategic Director and Deputy Chief Executive (Governance & Resources) submitted report CE.04/10 which included a report commissioned from the North West Employers following the determination of the Executive to investigate and review the leased car schemes.

Mr Hewitt, North West Employers, gave an overview of the findings of the North West Employers in relation to the work carried out by the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel.
Mr Hewitt outlined the reasons why employers provided car schemes or car allowances.  The City Council operated two lease car schemes and Mr Hewitt explained the options available to the Council in respect of the Chief Officers Scheme and the Principal Officers Scheme.
Mr Hewitt added that the report outlined options for Essential User Allowances and the possible introduction of a carbon limit on leased cars.
The Strategic Director added that the report would also be considered by the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel on 18 February 2010 and they would specifically consider the Principal Officers Scheme.
The Strategic Director outlined the background to the report and explained that the report from North West Employers addressed the issues raised by Members.  The Strategic Management Team had considered the report and their observations on key points were outlined to the Panel.

Members sought further information on the options for the Principal Officers’ Scheme and how market factor supplements would be used to encourage recruitment and retention.  The Strategic Director explained that the Authority had market factor supplements in place with a clear policy and there was regular reviews for the application of market factor supplements which had to be agreed by the Strategic Management Team.  It was felt that this was a much fairer way for retention and recruitment.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Strategic Management Team consult with staff and report back to Members with a view to phasing out the Principal Officer leased car scheme, using market factor supplements to address recruitment and retention where appropriate and in accordance with the Council’s policies.
2) That the Chief Officer scheme remained as a cost effective method for the Council to provide competitive remuneration for Chief Officers.
3) That the Opted Essential User payment is phased out.
4) That clear criteria are agreed and applied to posts to identify genuine essential users.

5) That all mileage allowances are based on the costs of a 150g/km vehicle, thus incentivising the use of greener vehicles.

6) That the Strategic Management Team, following consultation, reports back in August 2010 with a fully costed project plan to implement the required changes.

(The meeting ended at 3.15pm)
